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This yearly newsletter was sent to supporters of Jewish Studies in March 2006 by Rebecca Lesses, Interim Coordinator. 

I am writing to you on a bright early spring day in snowy Ithaca, while looking forward to a warm Passover next month. Jewish Studies continues to flourish at Ithaca  College. As the Interim Coordinator of Jewish Studies, I am excited to let you know that our classes and events are reaching many students and educating the campus at large about Jewish history, culture, and religion. 

Each semester, between 150 and 200 students take Jewish Studies classes that examine issues as diverse as Jews in American life, Hebrew Scriptures and their interpretation, ancient and medieval Jewish history, the political implications of the Holocaust, and the history of Jewish music.  This year, fourteen students from across the College are registered as Jewish Studies minors.  In addition to study at IC, several minors have studied abroad, at the London Center, in Italy, and in Israel.  A grant from the Dorot Foundation supported the study of three IC students in Israel last summer, where they studied Hebrew and Arabic at the Hebrew  University in Jerusalem and at Tel Aviv University.  Two of our minors will be presenting their research in the Whalen Academic Symposium in early April – Rafi Golberstein ’06 will be showing his senior film, Kiddushin, and Deydra Bordoy ’07 will be speaking on Israel and Palestinian hip-hop and rap. 

Faculty members associated with Jewish Studies have also furthered their research and course design in the last year.  Professor Steven Clancy of Art History visited Spain in summer 2005 and went to many different sites, preparing for a class on Jewish, Christian, and Muslim art in medieval Spain.  Barbara Johnson, coordinator of Jewish Studies, is on leave this semester, and just returned from a month-long trip to Cochin, in southern India, where she attended a conference on her research on the songs of the Jewish women of Cochin, Kerala.  She’s hoping to organize an exhibit next year at the Handwerker Gallery at IC on the Jewish culture of Cochin.  Three faculty members – Kirsten Fudeman, professor of French, Barbara, and myself attended the Association for Jewish Studies meeting in Washington, D.C., in December.  Last summer I visited Prague, the Czech Republic, and as part of my trip visited a Jewish Studies overseas study program run by CET Academic Programs, which Rafi Golberstein attended in summer of 2004. 

Throughout the year we have continued our efforts to bring to campus experiences of many different Jewish cultures.  David Chevan and the Afro-Semitic Experience brought their dynamic musical dialogue to Ithaca  College for a three-day residency in September 2005, culminating in a sensational free public concert for a crowd of more than 300.  The concert included participation by two Ithaca College student musical groups, the IC Klezmorim led by Professor Peter Rothbart and the Amani Gospel Choir under the direction of Professor Baruch Whitehead. 

The Afro-Semitic Experience is a band of six African-American and Jewish-American musicians who present a unique musical program merging their distinct cultures and heritages and delivering a positive and meaningful message about racism, anti-Semitism, and Black-Jewish relations.  The band is dedicated to preserving, promoting, and expanding the rich cultural and musical heritage of the Jewish and African diasporas. 

On their first night, a trio of musicians from the group – Jewish bassist David Chevan, Muslim pianist Kalim Zarif, and Christian percussionist Alvin Carter, Jr. – presented a lecture/performance in the Hockett Family Recital Hall in the Whalen  Center for Music.  The next day, Chevan, Carter, and Zarif joined twenty-nine faculty and staff members of the African–American, Jewish and Muslim communities at IC for a groundbreaking luncheon meeting in Emerson Suites.  This first-time event featured a discussion of intercultural communication, with a lively exchange of personal experiences at each table and an open mike discussion. 

That same day the three visiting musicians were guest performers for the Worlds of Music Class, taught by Professors Whitehead and Naeem Inayatullah, and participated in a rehearsal of the Amani Gospel Choir.  They then joined Jewish Chaplain Michael Faber to lead the Friday evening service, creating a Jazz Shabbat for students and faculty at Muller Chapel.  On Saturday afternoon they led a master class/workshop for students in the IC Klezmorim with professors Rothbart and Whitehead.  The residency culminated in the joyous concert on Saturday night. 

Our musical exploration of Jewish cultures continued in February 2006 with the annual Klezmer concert and dance party, featuring our own IC Klezmorim and the Joel Rubin Music Ensemble. Joel taught clarinet at IC in the spring semester of 2005 and continues this semester teaching a course on traditional and popular Jewish music. Students, faculty, and community members joined together in an energetic celebration of klezmer music and Ashkenazic Jewish culture. 

This year we have also sponsored several lectures on the varieties of Jewish cultures across the world. In the fall, Ruth Ellen Gruber spoke on “Virtually Jewish: Reinventing Jewish Culture in Europe,” about the revival of Jewish life in eastern Europe after the Holocaust and the fall of the Communist regimes.  This spring, Alicia Steimberg, noted Argentinean Jewish writer, will be speaking on Argentinean Jewish women writers, and Professor Mauro Perani, of the University of Bologna, Italy, will be speaking about the Italian Geniza (medieval Jewish manuscripts that have been discovered in the binding of books from the sixteenth century). 

At the end of February, Professor Edward Linenthal of Indiana University came to campus to speak on “Contested Memories: The Making of the U.S. Holocaust Memorial Museum.”  We invited Professor Linenthal to speak on this topic to consider what it means to remember the Holocaust now, sixty years after the end of the Second World War.  A number of other Holocaust education activities were organized in the spring semester by the Handwerker Gallery and Hillel. The Handwerker Gallery hosted a traveling exhibit from the Holocaust  Museum on “The Nazi Persecution of Homosexuals.”  In March, Hillel is planning a school bus trip to the Holocaust  Museum in Washington, during which students will be given a special behind-the-scenes tour of the museum. 

Barbara and I have continued our contacts with alumni – we had two successful receptions in the Washington,  D.C. area and in New  York City in December and January.  The January reception featured klezmer music performed by several IC grads, including Ryan Zawel MM’05, the student organizer of the IC Klezmorim last year, and Adam Berkowitz ’01, one of the students who founded the IC klezmer group.  We were able to distribute the CDs, “Music from Hawaiian Gardens,” that the group produced last year with assistance from the Jewish Studies program.   We were happy to be able to make connections between recent graduates of IC and more veteran alumni. 

On a very positive note, I am also delighted to report that 62 alumni and friends contributed more than $17,000 to the Jewish Studies program in 2005.  Of those donors, 37 gave for the first time, due in no small part to the inspiring challenge grant to new donors from Jill Goldsmith ’92.  We are now in the second year of her three-year matching grant and hope to see similar encouraging results in 2006. 

This has indeed been a very successful year in Jewish Studies, and we look forward to the future with optimism and to realize further growth. Next year, we will be offering new courses in Jewish Studies – Brian Cohen, a member of the Jewish Studies steering committee, will be teaching a course on visual culture and the Holocaust, and Steven Clancy will be teaching on Jewish, Christian, and Islamic art in medieval Spain.  We plan to celebrate again with the IC Klezmorim in the spring. 

